MINUTES OF THE **ORDINARY** MEETING OF THE THIRTEENTH COUNCIL HELD ON TUESDAY 28 JANUARY 2020 AT 6:00PM IN COUNCIL CHAMBER, CIVIC CENTRE, ALICE SPRINGS

1. <u>ATTENDANCE</u>

1.1 Opening of the Meeting by the Mayor (Chair)

The Mayor Damien Ryan declared the meeting open at 6.00pm and welcomed all present to the meeting.

Mayor Ryan acknowledged the Central Arrernte people who are the traditional owners and custodians of Alice Springs.

PRESENT

Mayor D. Ryan (Chair)

Councillor G. Auricht

Councillor M. Banks

Councillor J. Cocking

Councillor E. Melky

Councillor J. Price (Phone)

Councillor C. Satour

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE

Mr R. Jennings - Chief Executive Officer (CEO)

Mr S. Allen - Director Technical Services

Mr S. Duke – Acting Director Corporate and Community Services

Jason van Riel – Senior Executive Assistant (Minutes)

Emma Williams - Executive Assistant (Minutes)

2. PRAYER

Pastor Rod Holmes of the Baptist Church in Alice Springs presented the prayer preceding the meeting.

APOLOGIES

Councillor J. de Brenni – Personal leave Councillor M. Paterson – Personal Leave

Moved Councillor Melky Seconded Councillor Cocking

That the apologies be accepted.

4. WELCOME TO THE GALLERY AND PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Nil

5. DISCLOSURE OF INTEREST

Nil

6. <u>MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING</u>

6.1 <u>Minutes of the Ordinary Open Meeting of the Council held on Tuesday 9 December</u> 2019

Moved Councillor Melky Seconded Councillor Auricht

That the minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of the Council held Tuesday 9 December 2020 be confirmed as a true and correct record of the proceedings of those meetings.

CARRIED (20771)

6.2 Business Arising from the Minutes

6.2.1 Councillor Banks - Item 12 - Youth Crime Forum

Councillor Banks enquired if there was any information on the planned Youth Crime Forum.

CEO Robert Jennings advised that the intention is for the Youth Crime Forum to occur during the February Forum on 17 February.

6.2.2 Councillor Banks - Item 16.7 - Council decision regarding youth Issues

Councillor Banks requested clarification about the decision-making process behind the decision to publish the Open Letter from Mayor Ryan in the Centralian Advocate on 20 December 2019.

CEO Robert Jennings advised that the Council decision regarding youth issues had not been broadcast sufficiently to the public, and the CEO made the decision to release that information in the format of an Open Letter that could be widely disseminated.

7. MAYORAL REPORTS AND MINUTES

7.1 <u>Mayor's Report</u> Report No. 11/20cncl

Moved Councillor Melky Seconded Councillor Cocking

That the Mayor's Report be received.

CARRIED (20772)

7.2 <u>Business arising from the Report</u>

7.2.1 <u>Councillor Cocking - Item 1.2, Item 1.6 (Residential conversations) and Item 1.11 (Meeting with Sammy Butcher)</u>

Councillor Cocking requested clarification regarding Mayor Ryan's meeting with resident Biar Biar (Item 1.2), resident Patrick Oliver (Item 1.6) and Sammy Butcher (Item 1.11).

Mayor Ryan explained the nature of these meetings:

- Item 1.2: Biar Biar is a new resident to Alice Springs and he had some concerns
 about the access to facilities as a visitor to town and if the Library was open to
 everyone, Biar was also looking for some direction to local service clubs that might
 be willing to finance students from his home country to come to Alice Springs.
- Item 1.6: Patrick Oliver was concerned about the current youth crime situation in Alice Springs, as well as the use of the library by youths.
- Item 1.11: Sammy Butcher was also concerned about the current youth situation in Alice Springs.

These meetings occurred prior to Council's Christmas closure.

7.2.2 <u>Councillor Cocking - Attachment 5: Letter from The Hon. Dale Wakefield, Minister for Renewables, Energy and Essential Services re. the Watering Regime of Council Assets undated</u>

Councillor Cocking referred to Council signing on to be part of Alice Water Smart in 2013 and enquired about the messaging around Council's current water usage, especially regarding watering in the middle of the day.

Mayor Ryan clarified that vandalism to the sprinklers and the need to maintain Council assets resulted in some day-time watering.

Director Technical Services advised that vandalism is a big problem at the moment, with sprinklers being kicked off at night, as a result supplementary watering during the day is at times required to maintain Council's ovals and parks.

7.2.3 Councillor Auricht - Item 1.9 - Meeting with Minister Uibo

Councillor Auricht enquired if there have been any developments on the truancy issues in Alice Springs.

Mayor Ryan advised that Minister Uibo will meet with Elected Members on Thursday 6 February to discuss current issues around truancy in Alice Springs.

Councillor Auricht enquired about children traveling with their parents to Alice Springs from the communities and if they can be included in a school program whilst they are in Alice Springs.

Mayor Ryan suggested that it would be good to frame to Minister Uibo at the meeting on 6 February.

7.2.4 <u>Councillor Banks – Open Letter form Mayor Ryan published in the Centralian Advocate on 20 December 2019</u>

Councillor Banks requested that the Open Letter from Mayor Ryan, published in the Centralian Advocate on 20 December 2019, be tabled into the Mayor's Report.

CEO Robert Jennings advised that the Open Letter from Mayor Ryan will be tabled in the minutes of the Ordinary Council Meeting.

Alice Springs Town Council – open letter to the Northern Territory Government



Dear Chief Minister,

Alice Springs Town Council has heard the concerns of the community regarding the recent and escalating crime on our streets. It is the Elected Members' role to advocate for greater action for our community. As per Council's resolution at the December Ordinary meeting, Elected Members are formally calling on the NT Government to take urgent action for the safety of our community.

The Northern Territory government has a 'duty of care' to uphold its responsibilities and to continue serving the constituency. Council is demanding a response from the Chief Minister to this letter requesting action and a formal commitment to meet to discuss and resolve this matter on behalf of the community. During this meeting, Council will be requesting information to report back to the community on:

- What measures are in place to ensure the short and long term safety and healthy future of our community
- A commitment to increase and prioritise all relevant resources, including NT Police and
 Territory Families resources, to allow the short term safety of the Alice Springs community
- · Call on NT Government to establish a 24 hour drop-in centre
- · Offer the NT Government Council's support to achieve these outcomes within our capacity

Under the limited powers and resources of local government, Council has been engaging and implementing programs to aid in addressing this community issue such as successful youth events through the library, the pool, the Desert Hoops initiative and many other programs. However more is needed and, under the three tiers of Government, the Territory Government is responsible for law, order and its enforcement.

This open letter is in the wake of repeated calls on these matters, and we again request your urgent attention and a resolution of this matter of public safety from your Government.

On behalf of our community, we look forward to receiving your response.

Yours faithfully,

Damien Ryan

Mayor

7.2.5 Councillor Satour - Item 2.21 - Tangentyere Night Patrol "Looking After the Kids"

Councillor Satour enquired about Tangentyere Night Patrol "Looking After the Kids".

Mayor Ryan advised that he had accepted an invitation to join Tangentyere Night Patrol's "Looking After the Kids" shift from 6.00pm until 3.00am, where he gained first-hand experience on how the shift is being run.

Mayor Ryan also advised that CEO Robert Jennings will also be going on a Tangentyere Night Patrol "Looking after the Kids" shift in the future, and that this could also be arranged for interested Elected Members.

8. COUNCILLOR REPORTS

Councillor reports for the month of December and January are included in the CEO Report for January.

9. ORDERS OF THE DAY

- 9.1 That Elected Members and Officers provide notification of matters to be raised in General Business.
- 9.2 Councillor Cocking Petition Julian Assange
- 9.3 Councillor Melky Notice of the proposal of a By-Law
- 9.4 Councillor Banks Support for the Red Tails/Pink Tails Right Tracks program

10. DEPUTATIONS AND PETITIONS

10.1 Presentation of Student Citizen Awards

- Alethea Fernandes St Philips College Middle School
- Esther Duke Araluen Christian College

10.2 <u>Dr in the House – Mr Lachlan Moulton</u>

Mr Lachlan Moulton represented Dr in the House and was looking to raise some awareness for the service, and request support from Council.

Mr Moulton provided information about Dr in the House, a medical deputising service that started in Alice Springs in August 2019. Dr in the House aims to fill the gap between regular General Practitioners and the Emergency Department, and prevent attendances at the Emergency Department that aren't necessary.

Dr in the House currently services the community Thursday to Monday evenings from 8pm on weekdays and from 4 pm on the weekend, until as late as necessary.

Dr in the House is not a replacement for your regular GP, but it is intended when it is not possible to visit your GP and you would otherwise go to the Emergency Department.

Dr in the House also offers a 24/7 hotline which is able to guide a patient whether they need to go their GP, or if they need to go to the Emergency Department.

Mr Moulton suggested that Dr in the House can be supported by creating awareness through social media or word of mouth, or through letting family, friends and contacts know that the service exists. Furthermore, Dr in the House is the only bulk-billed GP service in Alice Springs.

Councillor Banks asked the CEO if the service can be supported on the Council website.

CEO Robert Jennings took the question on notice.

Councillor Satour thanked Mr Moulton for his deputation and for the service that Dr in the House provides to the community of Alice Springs, and enquired about the uptake.

Mr Moulton advised that on a busy night Dr in the House receives around 30 to 50 calls, and sees upwards of 15 to 20 patients. Mr Moulton also advised it has become a valued service for parents as 80% of the patients are children under five.

Councillor Cocking enquired if there was any engagement with schools or childrens groups, and if there was a limit to the amount of people Dr in the House can help on any given night.

Mr Moulton advised that the doctors that work for Dr in the House are experienced, but it is difficult to have enough doctors to provide coverage after-hours and at night. However, Dr in the House doesn't turn away patients and tries to find a solution, including advising patients to present at the Emergency Department or GP.

With respect to engaging with schools, Mr Moulton acknowledged that more effort needs to be put into this, and it is something that Dr in the House will improve in the future.

11. MEMORIALS

Nil

12. <u>NOTICE OF MOTIONS</u>

Nil

13. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES – RECOMMENDATIONS

Nil

14. REPORTS OF OFFICERS

14.1 CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

14.1.1 CEO Report Report No. 12/20cncl

Moved Councillor Cocking Seconded Councillor Auricht

That the CEO report be received and noted.

CARRIED (20773)

Councillor Melky enquired about the letter the CEO received from Chief Minister Gunner regarding the National Aboriginal Art Gallery, and if the Northern Territory Government has provided evidence of support from Aboriginal stakeholders, which is a key condition for Council as reflected in the resolution.

Mayor Ryan suggested that the offer was for CEO Robert Jennings to work with Cliff Weeks, Executive Director Central Australia, Department of the Chief Minister, and that CEO Robert Jennings could take the comments made by Councillor Melky to Mr Weeks, and report back on the matter at the next Council meeting.

CEO Robert Jennings advised that it is important for Officers to take on board Council's resolution on the National Aboriginal Art Gallery, and this item would come back to Council for approval once negotiations with Mr Weeks and the Northern Territory Government have commenced.

14.1.2 <u>Member's Conflicts of Interest – A Misapprehension?</u> Report No. 15/20 cncl

Moved Councillor Banks Seconded Councillor Melky

Due to correspondence received, Council directs the CEO to seek independent legal advice and provide a report to Council so that the appropriate action can be taken to resolve the matter.

CARRIED (20774)

Mayor Ryan abstained from the vote.

Councillor Cocking expressed concern about the nature of the report regarding the Mayor's nomination as the CLP candidate for Araluen, especially regarding the perception of a conflict of interest. Councillor Cocking would like to see some other legal advice.

Councillor Coking also expressed concern with the Mayor not declaring a conflict of interest regarding the discussion of this report.

CEO Robert Jennings advised that the Council will seek additional legal advice regarding the Mayor's nomination as the CLP candidate for Araluen.

Councillor Banks referenced ICAC and expressed concern about the perception of a conflict of interest, and stated that this report does not delve deep enough into the perception of a conflict of interest by the Mayor.

Mayor Ryan referred to the letter by Mr Chalker sent on 30 October 2019 that clearly lays what is and what is not a conflict of interest.

Mayor Ryan also referred to the letter by Mr Beaton requesting that Mayor Ryan table his correspondence at the current Ordinary Council Meeting, hence why Mayor Ryan is at the meeting and not declaring a conflict of interest.

Councillor Melky raised the challenge of managing the relationship between Council and the Northern Territory Government, and requested advice from CEO Robert Jennings whether a response is required to the correspondence received from Chief Minister Gunner and Minister Manison, and if there is a strategy in place to deal with this.

CEO Robert Jennings advised that advice was sought to determine if the Mayor should attend this session, and the Solicitor deemed it appropriate.

CEO Robert Jennings also stated that the perception test is important, but that perception would, in the first instance, be determined by ICAC, as well as stating that a conflict of interest does not exist within a vacuum.

Moved Councillor Melky Seconded Councillor Banks

That standing orders be removed.

CARRIED (20775)

Councillor Auricht accepted the report by the Council Solicitor, and expected that Mayor Ryan would be stepping aside if there was a conflict of interest. Councillor Auricht concluded by stating that Council should leave it at that.

Councillor Cocking enquired about Mayor Ryan's social media presence shifting between his position as Mayor and his position as CLP candidate for Araluen, and stated that this is a concern as it is a perception risk.

Mayor Ryan took it on notice.

Director Technical Services left the chamber at 6.57pm Director Technical Services returned to the chamber at 6.59pm

Councillor Melky enquired how the Mayor will manage the use of Council resources between his role as Mayor and his role as CLP candidate for Araluen.

Mayor Ryan advised that no Council resources are being used for his role as CLP candidate for Araluen.

Councillor Banks enquired about the log that needs to be kept of Council resources, as mentioned in the new Northern Territory Electoral Act, and what steps does Council need to put in place to manage the perceived conflict of interest.

Mayor Ryan stated that he managed conflict of interest from the beginning, and advised that he would not attend any future meetings where a conflict of interest might arise, which the CEO has also been advised of.

Councillor Banks enquired about what has been discussed between the Mayor and the CEO to manage the conflict of interest.

Mayor Ryan responded that he advised CEO Robert Jennings that he won't be attending a future meeting if there is an identified potential or real conflict.

CEO Robert Jennings clarified that Mayor Ryan will not be attending meetings relating to Council's priorities for the upcoming election.

Councillor Banks stated that the report does not address the perception of conflict of interest and the Mayor's roles and responsibilities when running as a candidate in an election.

Councillor Banks enquired if Mayor Ryan could expand on the content of the letter received from Chief Minister Gunner regarding the reservations by the Northern Territory Government in dealing with Council, and how Council will manage the relationship with the Northern Territory Government.

Mayor Ryan advised that Chief Minister Gunner never addressed the content of the Mayor's letter and only focussed on the Mayor's conflict of interest.

CEO Robert Jennings advised that the CEO will be guided by the Elected Members and the adopted recommendation.

Councillor Cocking enquired if there is an opportunity to distribute some of the Mayoral responsibilities amongst the other Elected Members.

Councillor Price advised that if the Mayor is unavailable the Mayoral responsibilities are already shared with another Elected Member.

Councillor Satour advised that it is valuable to have a conversation about conflict of interest, and supported the need to seek independent legal advice on this matter.

Councillor Banks advised that Council has an obligation to manage conflicts of interests to carry out its statutory obligations, and stated that there is a perception of conflict of interest by the Mayor and that the CEO seek independent legal advice and provide a report to Council so that the appropriate action can be taken to resolve the matter.

Moved Councillor Melky Seconded Councillor Auricht

That standing orders be resumed

CARRIED (20776)

14.2 DIRECTOR FINANCE

14.2.1 Financial Reports

Report No. 13/20cncl

Moved Councillor Auricht Seconded Councillor Melky

That the Finance Directorate report be noted.

CARRIED (20777)

Councillor Cocking enquired about Item 8.5.8 - Tourism budget line, and where the extra \$73,000 came from.

CEO Robert Jennings took the question on notice.

Councillor Satour left the chamber at 7.38pm Councillor Satour returned to the chamber at 7.39pm

14.3 DIRECTOR CORPORATE AND COMMUNITY SERVICES

14.3.1 CCS Directorate Update

Report No. 7/20cncl

Moved Councillor Cocking Seconded Councillor Satour

That the Corporate and Community Services report be received and noted.

CARRIED (20778)

Councillor Cocking enquired if the assessment made by the Manager Ranger, that antisocial behaviour was minimal in the CBD in December, is compared to the same time last year or is it minimal in general.

Acting Director Corporate and Community Services advised it has been quieter compared to previous years.

Mayor Ryan enquired if there has been a full contingent of Rangers for this period.

Acting Director Corporate and Community Services advised that, apart from some annual leave taken, there is a full contingent.

14.3.2 <u>LGANT Call for Policy and Action Motions</u>

Report No. 8/20cncl

Moved Councillor Cocking Seconded Councillor Auricht

That the LGANT Call for Policy and Action Motions report is received and any Council sanctioned actions are identified.

CARRIED (20779)

Mayor Ryan advised the Elected Members to take any actions to the Standing Committee meeting in February.

Councillor Cocking advised that a LGANT motion will be put up regarding water conservation.

14.3.3 Minutes from the Seniors Coordinating Committee Meeting held on 20 November 2019

Moved Councillor Satour Seconded Councillor Banks

That the minutes of the Seniors Coordinating Committee meeting held 20 November 2019 be received and recommendations adopted.

CARRIED (20780)

14.3.4 Minutes from the Australia Day Coordinating Committee held on 12 December 2019

Moved Councillor Melky Seconded Councillor Banks

That the minutes of the Australia Day Committee meeting held 12 December 2019 be received and recommendations adopted.

CARRIED (20781)

Councillor Melky congratulated the Australia Day Committee and all involved for putting the Australia Day event together.

Mayor Ryan made special mention of Telly Ociones.

14.3.5 Minutes from the Australia Day Coordinating Committee held on 16 January 2020

Moved Councillor Melky Seconded Councillor Satour

That the minutes of the Australia Day Committee meeting held 16 January 2020 be received and recommendations adopted.

CARRIED (20782)

Councillor Banks congratulated the Australia Day Coordination Committee on organising the event, but enquired about the lack of mention of the Welcome to County and Smoking

Ceremony on the Australia Day program, and if the Welcome to Country and Smoking Ceremony actually occurred.

Acting Director Corporate and Community Services advised that the Welcome to County and Smoking Ceremony was scheduled but unfortunately didn't occur as the Elder scheduled to perform the Welcome to County and Smoking Ceremony didn't arrive on time, and they weren't able to be incorporated once the event had already started.

CEO Robert Jennings took on notice to ensure that in future the Welcome to Country and Smoking Ceremony are more visibly displayed on the Australia Day program.

Mayor advised that the Smoking Ceremony was discussed in all Australia Day Coordinating Committee meetings.

14.4 <u>DIRECTOR TECHNICAL SERVICES</u>

14.4.1 <u>Technical Services Directorate Update</u> Report No. 1/20cncl

Moved Councillor Satour Seconded Councillor Melky

That the Technical Services Directorate report be received and noted.

CARRIED (20783)

Councillor Cocking enquired about the Development Report and the status of the Ilpeye Ilpeye subdivision.

CEO Robert Jennings advised that Council is close to taking the Ilpeye Ilpeye subdivision over from the Northern Territory Government, furthermore, there is a collaborative approach between the Department of Planning, Infrastructure and Planning and Council, and the hope is that it will be finalised this year.

14.4.2 Minutes from the Access Advisory Committee Meeting held on 12 December 2019

Moved Councillor Auricht Seconded Councillor Cocking

That the minutes of the Access Advisory Committee meeting held 12 December 2019 be received and recommendations adopted.

CARRIED (20784)

Mayor Ryan enquired about the layout of the chairs out front of ASALC.

Director Technical Services advised that Council Officers are working on a solution.

14.4.3 Alice Springs Sports Facilities Master Plan (2019-2020)

Report No. 3/20cncl

Moved Councillor Melky Seconded Councillor Banks

That Council endorse the final recommended Alice Springs Sports Facilities Master Plan 2019-2029, and the plan to be displayed on Council's website from Wednesday 29 January – Friday 28 February 2020 for public comment.

CARRIED (20785)

Councillor Cocking provided support for the Master Plan and looked forward to the responses from the community consultation.

Mayor Ryan enquired about the use of basketball figures from 2012, and why there are no current figures for basketball.

Mayor Ryan enquired about the suggestion that Albrecht Oval is a closed facility, when in reality it is open to the public daily from 6am till 6pm.

Mayor Ryan enquired if the second oval at Traeger Park is intended to take the place of the current car park.

Director Technical Services took all the Mayor's questions on notice.

14.4.4 <u>Lhere Mparntwe (Todd River) Management Strategy</u>
Report No. 5/20cncl

Moved Councillor Cocking Seconded Councillor Auricht

- 1. That Council provide in-principle support for the Lhere Mparntwe (Todd and Charles Rivers) Management Strategy 2019.
- 2. That Council Officers continue to work with Northern Territory Government (NTG) representatives regarding the Lhere Mparntwe (Todd and Charles Rivers) Management Strategy 2019 to clarify logistical and fiscal concerns pertaining to the plan's implementation.

CARRIED (20786)

14.4.5 Tender Rhonda Diano Oval Upgrade 2019-10ST

Report No. 218/19cncl (Item transferred from Agenda Item 26.1.1.1)

Moved Councillor Banks Seconded Councillor Auricht

That the Tender Rhonda Diano Oval Upgrade 2019-10ST resolution be moved out of Confidential into Open.

CARRIED (20793)

Councillor Melky enquired about any security measures put in place at the planned 110m synthetic track at Rhonda Diano Oval to protect it from vandalism.

Director Technical Services advised that CCTV will be installed to address vandalism, but security options in that location are limited to this.

15. QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE

15.1 Councillor Cocking - LGANT Climate Change

Councillor Cocking enquired about the escalating urgency of Climate Change and if the topic is being discussed at the upcoming LGANT Executive Meeting.

Mayor Ryan advised that it will be in the papers for the next LGANT general meeting.

16. GENERAL BUSINESS

16.1 Councillor Cocking - Petition Julian Assange

Councillor Cocking tabled a petition by the Julian Assange Support Group Alice Springs that asks for the release of Julian Assange and arrangements be made his repatriation back to Australia, and is seeking a Motion by Council to support the petition.

Mayor Ryan advised that if the petition is tabled tonight, it will be discussed at the February Standing Committee Meeting.

16.2 Councillor Melky - Notice of the proposal of a By-Law

Councillor Melky proposed that Council introduce a Curfew By-Law under the *Alice Springs* (Management of Public Places) By-Laws 2009:

Alice Springs Town Council to consider proposed new By-law under the *Alice Springs (Management of Public Places) By-laws 2009*, addressing the issue of Crime committed by juveniles during the hours of 10pm to 6am. I propose to introduce for Elected Members.

C.U.R.F.E.W.

- Children
- Under
- Responsible
- Family
- Elders
- Watch

CEO Robert Jennings suggested that advice will be sought on the proposed By-law.

16.3 Councillor Banks - Support for the Red Tails/Pink Tails Right Tracks program

Councillor Banks advised that the Red Tails/Pink Tails are looking for support for the Right Tracks program, including a new home for the teams, and enquired if discussion had been held between Council and Rob Clarke about this.

CEO Robert Jennings advised he had met with Rob Clarke previously and Council offered its support. Furthermore, Director Technical Services is currently working on a potential new home for the Red Tails/Pink Tails Right Tracks program.

Councillor Banks suggested a Motion for Council to support working with the Red Tails/Pink Tails Right Track program in facilitating a new home for the teams.

Councillor Price suggested this be put forward as an action item instead of a Motion, including a suggested facility that can be the home of the team.

CEO Robert Jennings advised that a Memorandum of Understanding might be an option.

Councillor Cocking preferred a long-term solution be offered as the Red Tails/Pink Tails have had a temporary home since 2012. Therefore, more information is required to be able to come to a long-term sustainable solution.

CEO Robert Jennings suggested that using the motion as the trigger, Officers can do more work on this and bring back more information to the Elected Members, including another meeting with Rob Clarke.

Councillor Banks proposed the following motion:

That Council supports working with the Red Tails/Pink Tails Right Tracks program in developing an MOU that delivers short-term needs and sets a long-term strategy that is presented to Council for consideration.

Moved Councillor Banks Seconded Councillor Price

CARRIED (20787)

17. MATTERS FOR MEDIA ATTENTION

Media matters will be covered via the media attendance at this meeting.

18. NEXT MEETING: Monday 24 February 2020 at 6.00pm

19. ADJOURNMENT OF OPEN MEETING

Mayor Ryan declared the meeting adjourned at 8.47pm

Moved Councillor Banks Seconded Councillor Satour

The Council stands adjourned and resumes in the Confidential Section
--

CARRIED (20788)

Confirmed on		_	
CHAIRPERSON	 	_	
Date			